State of the Town Address for Coeymans, NY
	       George D. McHugh, Town Supervisor – February 9, 2023

WELCOME
Good evening to all of you here this evening, as well as to the many of you joining us on livestream video. Tonight, I would like to take the opportunity to deliver a State of the Town address to the people of Coeymans, so that I may highlight all that we have accomplished together as a community in the past few years. I will also touch upon some of the projects that are being planned as we move forward, as a community, as business owners, volunteers, students, town and village residents.

THANK YOU
First, I would be remiss if I did not start this address with a Thank You to all of those that make Coeymans a great place to live, work, and raise a family. Admittedly, I will not be able to acknowledge everyone, because so many of you do so much for our town, but I will do my best.  

· Thank you to our Veterans and Auxiliary members of VFW Post #9594, for organizing Memorial Day and Veterans’ Day ceremonies. Thanks also to our Riverfest, Friendship Festival, and 350th Anniversary Celebration committees and special events committees, for organizing our annual festivals, parades, and celebrations throughout our town.

· Thanks to all of the businesses that support our community, whether it be fireworks, evenings on the green band concerts, festivals, our Senior Project, the Food Pantries, and every charitable organization in our community.

· Thanks to our dedicated and professional first responders in our Fire Departments, Ravena Rescue Squad, Coeymans Police Department, Paramedics, Albany County Sheriff’s Office and State Police. When we need you, you are always there. You are what makes our community safe, and our residents feel protected.

· Thank you to all of our volunteer groups and charitable organizations who go out of their way to help our neighbors and our community. Our religious organizations who support us in so many ways, and nonprofits who help educate our children, conserve our green spaces, and so much more that adds to our quality of life.

· Thanks to all of our residents who serve on town, village, library, and school boards and committees, and who volunteer with our staff to support our community and our neighbors.

· And a special thank you to our dedicated employees of the town. All of you are vital to Coeymans, and you are what makes Coeymans a great place to live, work, and raise a family. We simply do not express our appreciation nearly enough for all that each of you do day in and day out.

COMMUNITY
The Town of Coeymans is unique and special, in that we have a Hamlet, a Village, a Hollow, and an Alcove, all within our community. But regardless of which location in our town you call home, we all call Coeymans our home and we pride ourselves on the great things that we as Coeymans residents have accomplished over the 350 years we have existed as a town. 

Today, Coeymans residents have more to be thankful for than ever before. Coeymans taxpayers enjoy one of the lowest town tax rates in nearly 20 years; we have several annual festivals sponsored by the town and the village with no cost for admission; one of the lowest crime rates of any other town in Albany County; a healthy fund balance in every fund within town government; and a network of volunteers, first responders, and charitable organizations always there to lend a hand to a neighbor or friend in need. This is the reality of Coeymans. This is our community. 

Although today we live in an age of electronics, and texting, FaceTime and zoom meetings are quickly becoming the new normal, for a better and healthier you, and a better and healthier community, I urge all of you to spend more time together. Socialize more in person, shop locally, talk to your neighbors, join a committee or local charity, get your mind and your body healthy, visit our parks, hike our trails, volunteer, and remember what it was like before our time became consumed with our cellphones and the internet. The gratification you receive in helping your fellow neighbor and community is immeasurable. As a community, there is nothing we cannot accomplish if we do it together and for the good of each other. It is these times when we truly appreciate just how fortunate we all are to live in Coeymans.

PROPERTY TAXES
Contrary to popular belief, the Coeymans Taxpayer pays one of the lowest town taxes in the past two decades. The Coeymans Property Tax Rate in 2023 is $2.77 per thousand dollars of assessed value. In 2019, the year before I took office, the Coeymans tax rate was $3.40 per thousand of assessed value. The current town tax rate reflects a 23% decrease from the tax rate only 4 short years ago.  In comparison, the Village of Ravena Property Tax Rate today is $5.22. The Albany County Property Tax Rate is $3.37. The Coeymans Fire Tax Rate is $1.65. The Coeymans Hollow Fire Tax Rate is $1.67. The R-C-S School Tax Rate is $17.77. And the Ravena Library Tax Rate is $ .42. The Town of Coeymans does not receive all of the property tax dollars collected. These monies are split up between 5 completely independent taxing districts. Let’s take a moment to clear up some of the other common misconceptions relating to property taxes.  

Coeymans taxpayers pay a tax bill every January, which reflects payment of the County Tax, Town Tax, and Fire Tax. They also pay a tax bill in September, which reflects the School Tax and the Library Tax.

Village of Ravena Taxpayers pay the same two tax bills that Town Taxpayers pay in January and September, but they also pay an additional Village Tax Bill due every June.   

So, in 2023, here is where your tax dollars go if you reside or pay property taxes in the Coeymans or Coeymans Hollow Fire District:

· 68% to the School District
· 2% to the Library
· 13% to the County of Albany
· 6% to the Fire Department
· 11% to the Town of Coeymans  
So for every property tax dollar you pay in 2023, the Town of Coeymans receives only 11 cents. The remaining 89 cents goes elsewhere.
And if you reside in the Village of Ravena or pay property taxes in the Village, here is where your tax dollars go:
· 60% to the School District
· 1% to the Library
· 11% to the County of Albany
· 18% to the Village of Ravena
· 9% to the Town of Coeymans  
So for every property tax dollar you pay in 2023 as a Village taxpayer, the Town of Coeymans receives only 9 cents. The remaining 91 cents goes elsewhere.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
Investments are being made throughout Coeymans like never before! Many of the old, abandoned and condemned properties in the Hamlet are being restored or razed, depending on their condition. And with the investment of over 1.4 million dollars into the Coeymans Landing Park, using monies received from our state and federal partners, and new permanent bathrooms going under construction at both town parks this year, our parks are becoming destination locations for people living around the area and even from neighboring states. With the Offshore Wind Project becoming a reality, the Town of Coeymans will be the beneficiary of hundreds of good paying clean energy jobs, hundreds of millions of dollars invested in Coeymans, and an increased tax base, which will serve to keep our tax rate low and boost our local economy. All of our local businesses win when more jobs, more businesses, and more people come to Coeymans. With its shovel ready sites, a low tax rate, critical infrastructure in place, and a workforce second to none, it is no wonder why Coeymans has been identified by many global industries, including General Electric, as the place to come and establish their facilities and invest hundreds of millions of dollars, bringing new tax revenue and jobs to our community.

I would like to thank our County Partners Albany County Executive Dan McCoy and his team of professionals to include Kevin O’Connor, Dan Lynch, Luc Rogers, and so many others. Coeymans has a true partner in the Albany County Executive and his team!

I would also like to thank our partners in the Village of Ravena for working together with the town over the past 18 months to expand the Coeymans Water and Sewer districts. Working together, the town and village were able to bring over 400 more acres of industrial, shovel ready property into the Coeymans Water and Sewer districts. This act in and of itself helped set the stage for the offshore wind project to come to Coeymans, bringing with it hundreds of new jobs and nearly a billion dollars in new infrastructure, along with an increased tax base that will serve to keep town taxes low and services high for all residents and taxpayers. In particular, I would like to personally thank Village Mayor Bill Misuraca, and Village DPW Foreman Henry Traver for their assistance and support in making this new water and sewer district expansion happen for our business community. 
 
And last, but certainly not least, I would like to thank our local businesses and industrial partners throughout our community. Without companies like the Port of Coeymans, Holcim Cement, TCI of NY, CTI, Baroni Recycling, Curaleaf, Hecate, Callanan Industries, WM Biers, Crosstown Maple, Biscone Law Firm, Flach Industries, Feliciano Body Works, Friendship Discount Beverage, Newburg Steel Fabrication, Finke Equipment, Apalachee Salt, Crossroads Ford, Nolan Energy, Persico Oil, Long Energy, Collins and Son, JAT Construction, Radley Enterprises, T&T Builders, Francisco Equipment, Silver Spoon Café, Sycamore Country Club, Yanni’s Too, Rail to River Brewing, Trackside Pizza, Bullock Utilities, Shop n Save, Flach Development and Faith Plaza, Stolz Insurance, Anatriello Insurance, Don Hamilton Repair, Coeymans Landing Marine Services, Greene County Bank, National Bank of Coxsackie, Key Bank, Thiele Carting, and so many others, our community would not enjoy the good paying jobs, benefits, and low tax rate it enjoys today.  

TOWN PARKS 
Equally important as more jobs and increased economic development, is quality of life in the Town of Coeymans. This is precisely why this Town Board has invested well over two million dollars in capital improvements over the past three years into Joralemon Park in Coeymans Hollow, and the Coeymans Landing Park in the Hamlet of Coeymans. Joralemon Park tennis courts received a complete makeover, while a pickle ball court and basketball court were added to the park, together with the installation of brand new state of the art, special needs friendly playground equipment. At the Coeymans Landing Park, a 1.4 million dollar state funded storm water mitigation project was completed last season, replacing old storm water infrastructure and adding four bio retention basins to help filter storm water before it enters the Hudson River.

In the Spring, with the help of funding from the federal government, a contract will be awarded to construct a permanent bathroom facility at Joralemon Park. And in August, construction of a permanent bathroom facility at the Coeymans Landing Park will commence, with substantial completion of construction slated for November. These capital improvements to our parks are an investment in the future of Coeymans, and our commitment to improving the quality of life for our residents. The COVID pandemic highlighted the need for towns, cities and villages to make sure that their parks and green spaces were maintained to a level so that families could enjoy them, especially when so many indoor opportunities were limited or completely shut down. Coeymans responded in a big way, and we now have parks that all of us can enjoy and be proud to visit with our children, grandchildren, and families.

TRAFFIC SAFETY
Since January 1, 2020, mitigating truck traffic from our town roads has been and continues to be one of the highest priorities of my administration. First, let me start by saying that “I love trucks”, and I openly acknowledge that without trucks and truck drivers, none of us would have half of the things we have today. So this campaign to mitigate truck traffic in our town is in no way, shape, or form a campaign against trucks, truck drivers, or trucking companies. What we are trying to do is work with our local industry partners and trucking companies, in particular Holcim Cement and the Port of Coeymans, to find new and creative alternate truck routes to help remove large truck traffic from our town roads, and also lessen large truck traffic from our main streets in the village and the town. Admittedly, this will never take all large trucks off our main streets, but it will lessen the number of large trucks we currently have traveling through our main streets and help improve traffic safety within our community.

Currently, there is an engineered plan under review at the NYS DEC for an alternate truck route. Once approved, this alternate truck route will allow Holcim Cement to construct a new road off the east side of the Holcim quarry, so that trucks will have ingress and egress on County Route 101 into and out of the quarry. This will remove the large trucks from our town roads like Jarvis Road North, Jarvis Road South, and Mountain Road Extension. This is phase 1 of our plan.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Phase 2 of the plan is to create a truck route through the lands of Holcim Cement to the Port of Coeymans. Once this plan is designed and approved, and the alternate truck route is constructed, it will reduce much of the truck traffic from Route 9W, Main Street Ravena, and Main Street Coeymans. Phase 2 is still in the planning phases, and an actual implementation and construction date is not yet available. However, I can assure you that our efforts to work together with local industry to identify alternate truck routes and find ways to lessen the truck traffic from our local roads and main streets will continue until we achieve our goals.

As New York State Department of Transportation continues their crosswalk sidewalk work at the Route 9W and Route 143 intersection, the town and village governments are working together in collaboration with the state and the town engineers to prepare a comprehensive plan for the construction of sidewalks from the Greene County line, along Route 9W, to Crossroads Ford. The funding for this project is to come from the state through the efforts of Assemblyman Chris Tague. This is an exciting project and one that will involve the town highway department personnel, working together with the village public works employees. Combining town and village assets and equipment to make this project a reality is one illustration of how our town and village come together, and work together as one team, for the good of our community.        

COMMUNICATION and TRANSPARENCY   
March 13, 2020, after only Seventy Two days in office as the newly elected Coeymans Town Supervisor, and the COVID pandemic hit and dramatically changed all of our daily lives for months, and even years. And the Town of Coeymans, along with other local governments, learned just how important things like communication, emergency preparedness, and transparency are for a local government and a community. As a result, the Town Board made several investments over the last three years to improve transparency and communications, to better inform the public of events and emergency notifications, and to insure that residents could observe their government in action each and every time they met to do the town’s business. To this end, the Town Board doubled their audio/video telecommunications personnel so that all meetings could be televised. This includes all regularly scheduled Town Board meetings, as well as all Zoning/Planning Board meetings. Additionally, over $25,000 was invested into new, state of the art audio/video equipment, so that the town meetings would be televised on the traditional local channel 901 cable station, as well as streaming on Facebook Live. Most recently, the town purchased a Vimeo account, so that all meetings are not only live streamed, but also videotaped, with the recordings maintained in a library for record keeping and future viewing options.

This year, the Town Board invested in an emergency and nonemergency message system called “CodeRed”. This new system allows all of our first responders, fire departments, Highway Superintendent, Town Supervisor, Town Clerk, Coeymans Police, Albany County Sheriff and Emergency Management Director to send out important messages to anyone signed up in the CodeRed system. This allows any resident with a landline, cellphone, computer, or pager to receive important messages from their local officials involving anything that may be happening in their area or in Coeymans, at no cost to the resident. The purchase of the CodeRed system allows Coeymans to take the next step in emergency communications, and no longer depend on unreliable social media platforms to put out important official information to our residents. 

COVID also spotlighted how important it is to insure that all homes and businesses have broadband internet. Over 4 miles of new broadband infrastructure was installed in Coeymans Hollow last year, at no cost to town taxpayers. This year, we hope to continue these efforts with new broadband infrastructure planned for the Lindskoog Road area. We will continue this broadband infrastructure effort until 100% of the properties in the Town of Coeymans have broadband internet availability.

PUBLIC SAFETY
Public safety is the highest priority for this administration, and our actions since 2020 illustrate this fact. On January 9, 2020, after only 9 days in office, the town board approved an agreement with Albany County Sheriff Craig Apple, to site a Sheriff Substation in the Hamlet of Coeymans. This agreement called for at least two dedicated Sheriff patrol cars to remain in the Town of Coeymans at all times. In return, the town allowed the Sheriff to occupy the former Coeymans Fire House in the Hamlet at no cost except for utilities. This agreement doubled the number of police patrols in the town, at no additional cost to town taxpayers. Under the leadership and guidance of Coeymans Police Chief Marc Tryon, the Coeymans Police Department and the Sheriff Deputies are fully integrated and work together on patrol as well as during investigations. This emphasis on Public Safety over the last 3 years has resulted in Coeymans having one of the lowest crime rates in Albany County. 

In furtherance of our commitment to Public Safety, the town board is currently working together with the Ravena Rescue Squad and the town attorney to create a town wide ambulance district. Once formed, this new district will insure that Coeymans residents will have the security of knowing that ambulance services and paramedics will be a permanent fixture in the Town of Coeymans for decades to come. It is a simple fact that families and businesses do not make a community their home if they do not feel it is safe, or that essential public safety services are not available. This is one reason why this administration will always insure that public safety, to include all first responders, police, fire departments, paramedics, and emergency medical personnel, are given the highest priority, attention, and respect, not only during budget season, but every day of the year. We simply cannot thank our first responders enough.        
           
CONCLUSION
This year marks my 6th year as Town Supervisor for the Town of Coeymans, and words cannot adequately express the honor and privilege it is to serve the town in this role. In 2000, I took office as Town Supervisor at the age of 34. At that time I was young, and admittedly too inexperienced to truly appreciate the honor that was bestowed upon me at that time. Twenty years later, after retiring from the Army and moving back to Coeymans, I once again sought to serve my home town, armed with the experience, knowledge, and the ability to get things done. Thankfully, I have been blessed with town board members, other elected and appointed officials, staff, volunteers and community members, all of whom share the same passion as I, to move Coeymans forward in a positive direction, for all of us, and our families. And over the last 3 years, Coeymans has taken giant steps to move in the right direction, together, as a community. 

Coeymans is a community with deep roots and steep in history, tradition, and pride. It is also a community filled with great businesses and good neighbors. In closing, I once again urge all of you to get out there and engage with your neighbors and other members of our community. There is nothing more gratifying than live interaction with real neighbors, especially if it is in furtherance of something constructive and positive for the community that we all call home. I believe we are all very lucky to live in the Town of Coeymans and have the honor and privilege of calling it home. As we move forward as a community, with the common goal of making sure Coeymans remains a great place to live, work, and raise a family, I am confident that we will leave a wonderful community for our children and grandchildren to enjoy for generations to come.

Thank you.          
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